Mr N Blackshaw

Design and Development Co-ordination

Chelmsford Borough Council

Civic Centre

Duke Street

Chelmsford 

Essex CM1 1JE

18th June 2004

Dear Mr Blackshaw

CHELMSFORD PLANNING GUIDANCE – SECTION 106 AGREEMENTS 

Thank you for giving the HBF opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

Before I set out the HBF’s comments I would be grateful if you could check your Council’s database of people to contact on housing and planning policy matters, in order to redirect all HBF correspondence to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at Paul.Cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

General

The HBF is concerned about the approach that the Borough Council is seemingly taking and considers that it is flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance.

The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Guidance is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content must fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan which it relates to. In a significant number of instances the Draft SPG does not relate at all to the policies of the Council’s adopted Plan, but instead to other Council Guidance and Corporate Strategies.  

The purpose of the draft SPG seems to be to seek to extract as much money from developers as possible. In a number of instances seeking payments for public services, facilities and activities seemingly totally unrelated to planning. It does not seem to always accord with either the Council’s adopted Plan or the guidance set out in Circular 1/97. Instead, it seeks to circumvent the local plan process.

I would draw your attention to two letters relating to the use of SPG emanating from the Government Offices for the East of England and for the South East dated 10 April 2001 and 13 January 2003 (see attached copies).

The Government Office for the South East stated in its letter that ‘SPG should be used to supplement adopted local plan policies and be clearly cross-referenced to a plan policy…(my emphasis)’. 

Whereas the Government Office for the East of England stated a number of important points in its letter:

 
‘Care must therefore be taken to ensure that SPG only elaborates or clarifies proposals which are in the development plan, and does not introduce new policy…’


The Secretary of State will give substantial weight in making decisions on matters that come before him to SPG …which derives out of and is consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in the proper manner. In contrast, he will give little weight to SPG which contains material that ought instead to be included in the development plan…’ (my emphasis).       

Clearly, at the moment the Borough Council’s Draft SPG fails to comply with the requirements of paragraphs 3.15 to 3.18 of PPG12 on Development Plans. Consequently, the HBF believes that the Council should amend the document so that it complies with both national policy guidance and with policies in its own Adopted Local Plan.

You state in your cover letter that the Council intends to formally adopt the Guidance but it will be revised as necessary in due course in order to take account of changes to Government guidance concerning S.106 Agreements. It will also be amended in the light of LDF developments and eventually also be adopted as a Supplementary Planning Document (SPD).

The HBF would point out that under the new planning legislation the Council must first prepare and agree a Local Development Scheme (LDS). It can only produce SPD’s that form part of the LDS after it has a Core Strategy document in place. The Council should therefore now be giving priority to preparing it’s Local Development Documents (LDD’s) rather than preparing supplementary planning documents. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the content of the revised Draft document itself, the HBF would like to make specific comments in relation to the following matters:

Paragraph 3.2 

The text states, “the planning policy for the Borough will be subject to review as the new LDF is prepared. However, the thrust of this guidance is unlikely to be changed significantly”. It is the role of Statutory Local Plans to set and revise policy, not Supplementary Planning Guidance or Documents.

The Council’s Community Plan and Corporate Strategies (Housing Strategy, Local Transport Plan e.t.c.) are identified as justifications for seeking a long list of planning obligation requirements, many of which are irrelevant to development proposals.

Paragraph 4.1
It is stated that in relation to Planning Obligations “there are a number of possible approaches from the one hand each case being negotiated on its merits to on the other a set of standard charges or formulae. This Borough guidance draws on both approaches”. The HBF does not consider that a rigid set of standard charges or formulae is an acceptable approach.

Paragraph 5.1

An Obligation may well not comprise just an agreement between a developer and the Council; it is also likely to involve other Agencies and groups. 

Paragraph 5.2

In respect of unilateral undertakings it is stated that these do not require the agreement of the local authority. The HBF agrees with this, however, it understands from its members that the Council has not been so co-operative on this matter in the past.

The HBF would also point out that unilateral undertakings are also appropriate and useful for non-financial matters as well as financial ones.

Paragraph 6.1
In relation to ‘securing the benefit’ the Council states that “..it is expected that the planning obligation will be completed in draft prior to a report on a planning application being placed before the planning committee”. The HBF would point out that under planning legislation the planning benefits on offer cannot be used as a basis for determining planning applications, which have to be decided solely on planning merits. Furthermore, applicants are very often not informed by the Council that their application is going before Committee until the week before it meets. Consequently, although desirable, it is difficult to see how this will be able to happen in practice. The words ‘it would prefer’ are therefore suggested as a substitute for ‘it is expected’.

Paragraph 7.1
In relation to ‘Chelmsford’s approach to planning obligations it says that “the Council will normally require a planning obligation…”. Planning legislation dopes not allow the Council to do this, it can only ‘seek’ such Agreements (not demand them).

Paragraph 7.3
It is stated that the demands set out in the Topic Papers in Part 2 of the Topic papers will be updated where necessary on a regular basis in response to changes in need e.t.c. Again the use of SPG to do this is considered unacceptable, it is not evident how this will be done in an open and accountable way. 

Paragraph 7.4
This seeks monies for unjustified and unspecified reasons. The Council should not seek payments from small sites to make up for deficiencies elsewhere. 

Paragraph 8.1
It is stated “in specific circumstances planning obligations may be a significant factor that affects development viability”. The HBF would suggest that in reality they would be relevant in nearly all circumstances. It is further stated that the costs of Obligations should be factored into the financial appraisals for developments. Given that the Council is proposing to regularly amend and update it’s requirements, it is difficult to see how this can happen.

Paragraph 8.2
The Council is seeking to recover its costs for reviewing financial appraisals, which it wants to consider on an ‘open book basis’. Both approaches are considered to be unacceptable to the development industry. Particularly with regard to the revealing of commercially sensitive information.

Paragraph 9.1
The Council wants it’s costs for drawing up and monitoring an Agreement to be met by the developer. 

The HBF would query whether it is appropriate for applicants to be automatically required to pay the Council’s legal costs for preparing legal agreements, particularly when they might not know the in advance the extent of these. Furthermore, given that S.106 Agreements form part of the Council’s planning function, and it could be argued, therefore, that the Authority’s costs should already be being covered by planning application fees.

If Council’s are seeking to recover such costs then appropriate Service Level Agreements would need to be in place setting out the services that would be provided, and within what timeframes, and at what levels of costs. Equally, developers could call upon the services of independent solicitors in order to draw up such Agreements separately. For Unilateral Undertakings the Council has a standard form, developers could equally draw up their own Unilateral Undertakings. 

Paragraph 10.1
The statement that “planning applications will be screened in consultation with other stakeholders in order to identify the need for obligations” suggests that the Council will try to see what other things might be added to its already extremely long shopping list of possible developer requirements.

Paragraph 1.1 – Affordable Housing

The Council says that the Community’s needs should be taken into account in formulating development plan policies, and in deciding planning applications involving housing. The HBF agrees with the former, but not the latter. It is the role of Statutory Plans to provide such a framework, not other documents, which might not have even been publicly scrutinised.

Paragraph 1.2 – Affordable Housing 

It is stated that with regard to the Council’s new definition for affordable housing, “..in this respect the definition supersedes that contained in the adopted local plan” (my emphasis). Such an approach is obviously blatantly contrary to planning legislation.

Paragraph 1.3 – Affordable Housing
The Council states that it seeks to be in accordance with the proposed changes to PPG3. However, these are just that ‘draft ‘ changes. The final version will be published shortly.

Paragraph 1.4 – Affordable Housing
The Council says that the Council’s Housing Strategy and Housing Needs Surveys are the basis for setting affordable housing guidance in planning terms. These are housing documents, not planning ones, therefore, they should be used to inform statutory planning policies, not to replace them.

Paragraph 1.5 – Affordable Housing
The threshold sizes and target affordable housing percentages are entirely different from those set out in the Council’s 1997 Adopted Local Plan and Circular 6/98.

Paragraph 1.6 – Affordable Housing

There is an over-emphasis on social rented accommodation as opposed to seeking a full range of different tenures. There is no mention of key worker accommodation. Nor are there any references to other innovative methods of affordable housing delivery, particularly in terms of finance, given that public funds for subsidies are not always likely to be available. The text is also overly dismissive of the role of low-cost market housing.

Paragraph 1.8 – Affordable Housing
No regard has been had to additional development costs. Furthermore, it is considered totally inappropriate and unacceptable for the Council to require all affordable homes to meet the Housing Corporation’s Scheme Development Standards regardless of whether the Corporation is actually itself providing any funding.

Paragraph 1.9 – Affordable Housing
The Council has no powers to require developers to first have to select one of its preferred Registered Social Landlords and then obtain written permission for this from it. This is contrary to Circular 6/98 and sounds like blackmail.

Paragraph 1.10 – Affordable Housing 

No regard has been had to viability. It is totally unrealistic to expect automatic affordable housing provision regardless of the availability of public subsidy. TCI’s are to be abolished by the Housing Corporation.

Open-book accounting is unacceptable.

Paragraph 2.1 – Open Space, Play Areas and Recreational Facilities
The Council states that it will revise its guidance (rather than the Statutory Plan) in order to update what levels of provision it will seek in S.106 Agreements.

Paragraph 2.3 – Open Space, Play Areas and Recreational Facilities

Circular 1/97 remains relevant. Developers cannot be expected to fund facilities and services for the general population which are totally unrelated to the additional needs directly generated by their development proposals.

Paragraph 2.7 & 2.9 – Open Space, Play Areas and Recreational Facilities
The standards set out are different from those set out in the Council’s 1997 Adopted Local Plan.

Paragraph 2.11 – Open Space, Play Areas and Recreational Facilities
The Council states that “until the Sports Strategy is produced and adopted it is proposed to have an interim position for planning obligations which concentrates on two areas of sports provision where there is evidence of need and strong public support can clearly be demonstrated (in addition to the provision of new facilities under the Strategic Open Space provision set out above”.

Again, there has been a total disregard to planning legislation in this approach.

The statement that “…market research carried out in August 2003 demonstrated substantial support for the refurbishment of Riverside (sports complex) and specifically improvements to the swimming pool. This features as part of the Leisure and Culture and Parks Services Best Value improvement Plan. Most recent costings of improvements are required but based on 1998 prices this work would cost in the region of £4 million. This cost will be taken into account in assessing the contribution deemed to be appropriate for any development proposal” (my emphasis) is frankly unbelievable.

The Council additionally specifies that it will seek contributions even where it can find no identifiable links between developments and sports facilities. 

Paragraph 2.12 – Open Space, Play Areas and Recreational Facilities
It is stated that “open space requirements will be set out clearly in Planning Briefs” rather than in a Statutory Local Plan.

Paragraphs 3.2, 3.3 & 3.4 – Transportation

The Council will seek to use its Local Transport Plan as a basis “..for allocating financial contributions from development proposals. The Highway Authority is currently producing guidance on Developer Contributions to Transport Infrastructure and that guidance will be used to inform and update this guidance in due course”. Again the HBF fundamentally opposes such an approach. Equally it believes that the charging mechanisms specified for developments to fund Park & Ride and other transport schemes lack any statutory planning legitimacy.

Furthermore, the HBF understands that in practice the Council is currently operating a roof tax of £2000 per dwelling in order to contribute towards transportation requirements. It should instead look at each site on its own merits having proper regard to the particular site circumstances, development costs and other planning benefits being sought.

Paragraph 4.1 – Educational Contributions

No regard is had to possibly amending school catchment areas in order to utilise spare existing capacity.

Paragraph 4.3 – Educational Contributions

It is stated that ‘..the contribution that will be sought will usually reflect building and establishment costs only..’ (my emphasis). The HBF queries what ‘usually’ means, there would seem to be no justification for seeking any other types of educational contributions.  

Paragraph 5.2 – Environment

Reference is made to the fact that Planning Obligations may be used to:

· “secure the use of appropriate sustainable development technologies and techniques;

· secure facilities for waste management or their enhancement”. 

The HBF considers that the former matter is a Building Regulations rather than a Planning matter. Whereas, it is not clear what the second matter might entail.

Paragraphs 6.1, 6.2, 6.3 & 6.5 – Public Art and Cultural Facilities

There is no definition provided of what constitutes a ‘substantial scheme’, the HBF would suggest a figure of 500 dwellings as being appropriate.

A need to provide 1% of the total development cost to art is contrary to Adopted Local Plan policy REC3, which only encourages art provision. Therefore, the Council has no statutory policy basis for refusing planning applications that fail to make such provision, or fail to provide the Council with an equivalent financial sum. 

Again there is no planning justification for the Council to seek monies from developers to fund the local provision of community facilities for the existing population to allow music groups, small-scale theatre companies and visual arts exhibitions to visit their localities.

Paragraph 7.4 – Health Provision

The HBF does not consider that the provision of a health visitor or district nurse is a legitimate planning requirement.

Paragraphs 8.2 & 8.4 – Community Facilities

The Borough Council has no powers to refuse planning applications on the basis of the failure of applicants to offer a financial sum of money. 

The HBF considers that in respect of Libraries the following requirements are unreasonable:

· “stock (two items per head of population)

· advertisement of the service to local people

· for a mobile library, a suitable parking area with good links to the transportation network, access to power supply, and a turning cycle for the vehicle if necessary

· on-line catalogue equipment

· electronic workstations and

· public internet access”

Conclusions

No account is taken of existing levels of provision, or of the viability of developments. It is thus contrary to government guidance. Furthermore, the additional administrative burdens that will fall on the L.A. if it seeks to require S.106 Agreements for developments as small as a single dwelling are going to be considerable (assuming that such a requirement can be justified in terms of likely development impact).

The Authority has to always show that a development would generate a specific need, which could not be met by existing facilities, any developer contributions will need to be appropriate in scale. In many instances existing facilities are likely to be able to accommodate the needs of developments of new dwellings. Circular 1/97 (paragraph B14) addresses the matter of contributions towards maintenance and states that it should not normally be sought. The exceptions being for “small areas of open space, recreation facilities, children’s play space, woodland, or landscaping principally of benefit to the development itself rather than the wider public”. This distinction must be drawn in any negotiation for commuted maintenance payments i.e. between amenity provided for the development itself rather than the wider community. The same paragraph of Circular 1/97 also states that maintenance payments should not be required in perpetuity. 

Local Authority Departments will always have their own requirements and wish lists. These cannot all be met. Indeed, on some brownfield sites given remediation costs, none of the requirements might be capable of being met. The Authority has to use a common sense approach, considering each development on its own merits and taking full account of Circular 1/97. The financial calculations set out in the draft Strategy are considered to be in direct conflict with the Paragraph B17 of Circular 1/97. 

“B17. Policies concerning planning obligations in development plans should not be unduly prescriptive but should address land use planning matters first and foremost rather than e.g. funding or other financial matters. Examples of development plan policies which are likely to be unacceptable to the Secretary of State, however, include those which:

i. fail to take account of the advice in this Circular;

ii. seek benefits which are not directly related to a particular development proposal. For example, it could be unacceptable for a local planning authority to seek provision of cycle routes or children's playgrounds in relation to proposals for sheltered housing for the elderly; 

iii. are based on a blanket formulation. This may not take proper account of whether the contribution is fairly and reasonably related to the development proposed. For example, it would be unacceptable to seek to ensure that all housing developments of more than thirty dwellings provide children's play areas since some of them may not be suitable for family homes;

iv. seek contributions to a general fund to be used to finance a number of facilities or a specific facility, unless such facilities would be directly related to individual development proposals;

v. seek from developers the cost of resolving existing problems unless the proposed development would materially exacerbate the situation (see paragraphs B10 and B12 above);

vi. allocate precise costs in advance. It is not feasible for local planning authorities to spell out detailed requirements (such as £X per unit or Y% of overall costs) since it is impossible to know exactly what is involved until an individual development proposal has been made. For similar reasons, it is not acceptable for local planning authorities to seek to secure a percentage of enhanced land (see endnote 3) value;

vii. seek to secure maintenance payments other than in special circumstances (see paragraph B14 above)”.

Paragraph B.18 of Circular 1/97 is also of relevance.

“B18. Local planning authorities should also bear in mind that development plan policies do not provide a guarantee that attempts to secure extra planning benefits will always be successful: whether obligations are sought, negotiated or offered, their relevance to a planning decision will always depend on the circumstances of the individual application”.

The HBF would point out that it is not the role or responsibility of other Council Departments or Services to determine S.106 requirements. These are the responsibility of the Planning Department to determine in relation to the precise nature and scale of individual planning proposals, and their likely specific impacts.  

The HBF is concerned that the draft document is extremely good at defining precise financial sums being sought by the L.A. from planning obligations, but completely ignores all the cumulative impacts that will follow in terms of overall site viability. It does not comply with government guidance in relation to this matter, or to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 1/97.  

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course.

Yours faithfully

Paul Cronk

Regional Planner (Eastern & East Midlands Regions)

